Department Chairs’ Meeting Minutes
Friday, January 13, 2006
Elko – HTC #137; Battle Mountain - #2; Ely #114; Winnemucca #109

Present:  Garry Heberer, Jon Licht, Cyd McMullen, Mike Myrhow, Ed Nickel, Mark Ports, Margaret Puccinelli, Mary Swetich, Pat Warren, Bret Murphy, Mike McFarlane, Frank Daniels, Heather Estes, Karen Dannehl, Jay Larson, Charlene Mitchel  
Dual Credits for Interactive Video
1. White Pine High School has been working together with Humboldt County School District on a grant. The grant will fund various different types of interactive video classes. The grant includes equipment for interactive rooms for GBC in Ely and Elko. GBC would be asked to transmit dual credit classes to the school districts involved. It is fine for adjuncts to teach the classes. However, they are unsure of enrollment numbers at this time. 
2. This is a good opportunity for GBC. However, there are issues that need to be clarified before GBC agrees to participate. Technical concerns must be worked out. The problem is not with the equipment but with the connection to the state system. 
3. The grant was received prior to all the logistics being worked out.  White Pine and Humboldt Counties still need to do some planning. It will take approximately six months to one year before everything is confirmed. 
4. Essentially Pahrump is offering the same type of courses. Pahrump also has the connection to the state system. Pahrump will add a lot of additional opportunities. GBC may be able to send the courses from Pahrump to rural sites and also vise versa. 
5. High School students will pay the discounted rate of $25 per course. In Pahrump money is raised from the county to pay for high school students to take college courses. 
6. An interesting side effect is that this will require synchronized Academic calendars between all the participating school districts.    
7. Discussion as to the types of courses that should be offered as dual credit courses needs to be addressed prior to making a commitment. 
Book Orders
1. Every semester there is a problem with book orders. The issue isn’t who our contract bookstore is or should we be offering information for students to purchase books online. The issue is that book order information has to be sent in by a certain date. The bookstore is our central repository for that information. 

2. A concern of the faculty is that an “excellent” rating could not be received on their faculty evaluation because of uncontrollable circumstances relating to book orders. Mike McFarlane agreed that circumstances happen and he will be reasonable when evaluating the topic.

3. The evaluation committee is currently updating the annual faculty evaluation form. The wording on the form will state that book orders must be turned in, in a timely manner. 

Class Caps
1. An item that still needs to be resolved is to establish a systematic method to determine class caps. Live classes can be determined by the number of seats in a room. However, interactive classes will have aggregate caps. If a class in Elko has a high enrollment and it is broadcast from another GBC campus then it should be taught live. However, because of workload issues this is not always the case. 

2. There are often pedagogical reasons to keep a class small. Learning objectives must also be considered before assigning class caps. 

3. It will be up to the departments to manage enrollment for their disciplines. 
4. Class caps directly affect workload. However, the guidelines to determine class caps will not be a part of the workload policy. 
5. If the class caps are consistent then it will help with roll over. Mike will speak with SIS Operations to find out why class caps are so erratic. 
6. Classes with low numbers should be reviewed to see if a course needs to happen, they may need to be offered as an independent study. 
Advising/Student Orientations
1. There was good discussion and turnout at the “Sominex for the Nightmare of Academic Advising” workshop. Administration would like help from departments to determine the best way to get students to faculty for advising. 

2. It was suggested that the only way to get consistent advising is to make it a requirement. The orientation process is currently being reevaluated. There are too many variables and if students are not required to receive advisement then they will not seek it out. 
3. Chairs recommend that the subject be forwarded to Faculty Senate to be assigned to the appropriate committee. 
Long Term Scheduling
1. Please be prepared for the January 17 meeting to discuss long term scheduling. Think about it from a departmental level, an individual level, and a program level. All general education components must be represented in the schedule.  
2. A rotation of courses for part-time students that include evening and day choices needs to be considered.

3. Student Orientation may be expanded to a one credit course as a pilot. Margaret Puccinelli expressed concern with increasing required credits for nursing degrees. Currently nursing degrees require 72 credits and by adding additional credits it will put GBC out of compliance with NLN. The idea is to work with it this semester and then put in place for fall 2006. The nursing program may receive an exception to the proposed requirement. 
Evaluation Process
1. Mike is working with the evaluation committee. Progress is being made towards a more objective format to evaluate faculty.

2. Mike is happy with the new student evaluation form. It is very important that students include the call number on the forms. It decreases efficiencies when the forms aren’t completed correctly. 
3. There have been technical issues with scanning the student evaluations. Garry Heberer is working on the issues and hopes to get the results to faculty as soon as the process is completed. A list of problems will be brought to the evaluation committee for discussion at the February meeting. 
4. It is difficult to track students that drop classes. Information as to why students drop would be beneficial to instructors. Future discussion on the topic is necessary. 

Transfer Guides
1. One item that would help GBC recruit at other community colleges is to have transfer guides for students that would like to attend GBC. The guide would indicate courses to take from a Nevada college to transfer to a program at GBC. According to the technical language in the Board of Regent’s Handbook community colleges are not required to have transfer guides only the universities and state colleges do. However, the guide would be used as a tool to advise and recruit potential students. 

2. Danny Gonzales will work with departments to facilitate the process. 
Expanding General Education Offerings 
1. Bonnie Hofland and Mark Ports will work together to accept BIOL 100 or BIOL 190 for students enrolled in the elementary education program. 
2. The committee voted unanimously to propose to Faculty Senate to open discussion to change from a maximum of two general education courses per discipline in each category to three.
Online Courses
1. Online Course enrollment is up 30% from last spring. Enrollment in live classes is strong. Currently, we’re bout even on FTE. However, head count is up by 14%. 
2. It is important to make sure that a good selection of courses be offered regularly. It’s obvious that students want online courses and will take them elsewhere if we don’t offer them. 

3. Blackboard has purchased WebCT. TMCC has withdrawn from WebCT and will be going to a package called Angel. TMCC has agreed to share their findings with GBC and make a presentation on how they selected Angel and how it works in caparison to WebCT. CCSN has withdrawn from the Southern VISTA Consortium and has decided to stay with WebCT 6.0.  GBC can not upgrade to the new version of WebCT at this point because our servers can not support it. We are also waiting to see what the outcome will be from System Computing Services to see what support they will provide. The cost to upgrade is approximately $60,000 more than we’re paying right now. We’ve currently exceeded the seat license for the license we have. We’re going from a $7000 license to about a $17000 license for next year.  GBC can not afford to jump into the wrong software and make a mistake. 
Pahrump

1. Mike is sure that the agreement will take place. The wording of the agreement states that both GBC and CCSN will have Nye County as a service area. However, all traditional courses taught in Nye County will receive credit through GBC. Both institutions can deliver contract or non-traditional courses.

2. There will not be a whole lot of changes in the first semester. The first year is going to be very critical.
3. Two full-time instructor positions will be located in Pahrump. A few faculty have expressed interest in relocating to the Pahrump campus. We would then backfill the vacated positions.  
4. They have some very good adjunct instructors. It will be up to departments to work out a rotation schedule to visit Pahrump and their staff. Mike agreed to spend some money for faculty to travel to Pahrump this summer.
5. Cyd proposed release time be discussed for next year to help with scheduling and getting Pahrump started on the right foot. Timelines and objectives need to be shared with all of GBC.  Critical departmental issues will be discussed accordingly. 

